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Finance and Investment Committee

[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 
Tuesday, 10th May 2016 at 09:30 
in the Warneford Boardroom, Warneford Hospital, Headington, Oxford OX3 7JX
	Present:
	

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/LW)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA)

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (the Trust Chair/MH) 

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	
	

	In attendance:

	Dominic Hardisty
	Chief Operating Officer (the COO/DH)

	Wayne Heal
	Head of Property Services (WH) part meeting

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (HS)

	Teresa Twomey
	Temporary PA to Director of Corporate Services/Company Secretary (Minutes)


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from Stuart Bell, Chief Executive Officer, and Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary.
	

	2.
a

b

c

d

	Minutes of the meeting held on 15 March 2016
The minutes of the meeting held on 15 March 2016 were approved as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising
Item 2(b) Car parking pressures at Littlemore site

JA noted that he had not been satisfied by CD’s response to his point about the feedback he had received from staff about a lack of car parking across the Trust and his question about whether CD had looked again at the car parking arrangements on the Littlemore site in particular.  JA noted that he had been provided with a copy of the Trust Parking Policy to review, in response to his request, but he remained unsatisfied and was not in agreement.  The DoF noted that he would provide a brief further update about car parking at the Board Seminar during that afternoon.
Item 2d – South Buckinghamshire Rationalisation – Commissioners

The COO reported that he had not met with the Buckinghamshire Commissioners since the last meeting but nothing had been escalated as a problem. 
The Committee confirmed that all actions from the 15th March 2016 Summary of Actions had been progressed, or were on the agenda.
	Action



	3. 
a

b

c
d

e

f
g

h

i

j

k


	Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan
The DoF gave an oral update on the Financial Plan. He explained that it had arisen out of the Monitor investigation, where the Trust had been required to put together a plan, which had been approved, and was now subject to monitoring ‘at arm’s length’.
He explained that contract negotiations looked to have resulted in the additional revenue of £2.5m (£0.8m Buckinghamshire, £0.4m Special Commissioner, £0.6m, Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services [CAMHS] Transformation Fund, £0.7m Oxfordshire).
He reported that detailed plans were in place for the FY17 Business Plan and that the 7 priorities now needed to be broken down into key objectives.  When finalised, the plan would go to the Executive Team and then the Board of Directors for approval. Tracking of delivery would then commence.  He added that the finance team were still finalising the budget to support the Business Plan.
The DoF explained that the Long Term Financial Plan could move towards a more sustainable position if the Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) for FY17 could be achieved. FY18 onwards would then determine that level of sustainability i.e. simply cash sustainability or the generation of positive cash and therefore increased investment opportunity.  
The DoF reported that patient level costing training had been rolled out to the Adult Directorate and that the Children and Young People (C&YP) and Older People’s (OP) directorates were due to have their training next.  
The COO queried whether service line results were reported up and the DoF explained that this had started, but that further infrastructure was needed to enable detailed questions to be answered effectively. He said that this would be reflected in the management accounts in July (end of Q1 data) and that it would show variances against service line costs.  He assured the Committee that the system was robust and stable, and was being reviewed monthly. He added that service line reporting would help with performance management as it would allow quality and performance metrics to be examined by service.  

The DoF confirmed that reserves stood at £4.3m but that some of that was being considered for allocation to initiatives such as patient experience. This, however, could not be decided until the Business Plan and its priorities had been agreed.  
LW reminded the Committee of the agreement to have a minimum of £3m reserves or 1% of revenue.  
The DoF noted that non-recurrent CIP was an issue, and it was unclear what pressure that would leave within the system. He reiterated the risk attached to the Oxfordshire contract, saying it was an interim 3 month agreement which OUH and the CCG had signed in order to focus minds on a system wide solution.  He said that four key work streams were involved: frail elderly, MSK, mental health, and locality teams, and that their individual financial requirements needed to be analysed so that they could be assessed in terms of overall finances.  He added that the CEOs, COOs, finance teams and councils had met in the previous week with McKinsey Consultants in order to discuss frail elderly.  This had been a promising meeting and that the system wide NHS discussion had been welcome.  He felt that the approach could be successful and offered a manageable governance framework.

The COO explained that McKinsey had been asked to generate a proposal based on three areas– demand capacity modelling, operational delivery mechanisms, and contractual requirements.   The challenge now was to see if an aligned approach could be agreed, and trust and confidence on both sides were key to the success of the venture.  It was agreed that both Trusts would accept a proposal from McKinsey which, if it was sensible, would be progressed. 
The Trust Chair noted that the CCG was also key to the success of the initiative and that there was a meeting of Chairs and CEOs the following week. 

The DoF agreed that, whilst there were many risks, the issues were resolvable with a positive approach. 

The DoF explained that he had taken a call from Monitor and had gone through the Financial and Sustainability plans with them.  He said that they were now only concerned with the CIP.  
With regards to the regional footprint, he said that the new work streams were slightly different, with 5 year work streams for the Sustainability and Transformation Plan.  Oxfordshire’s plan was developing well but still needed to include numbers and activity levels. IT needed to be proactive, with all mobile technology ready to be applied across work streams in a consistent way. 
He added that Buckinghamshire was behind with their plans and their financial model had not yet been completed. Overall the region was seen as low risk, so reports would go into regional directors of Monitor and NHS England.  

The DoF summarised the financial position, saying that whilst the CIP was still an issue, revenue had been good and that, providing a reasonable in year contingency provision could be maintained, he felt the Trust would be in a positive position.
The Committee noted the update.  
	

	4. 
a


	Utilisation of Reserves Report
The DoF gave an oral update explaining that this item had been covered at the most recent Board meeting. He agreed to provide the private Board meeting with a monthly report to build knowledge and understanding of the risks and opportunities associated with the demands on the reserve account, which currently stood at £4.3m.
The Committee noted the update.  

	

	5. 
a

b

c
d

e

f

g

H

	Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) highlight report
The COO tabled FIC 18/2016 and explained that, in addition to benefitting from the full-year effect of 2015/16 CIP, the Trust’s directorates and corporate services had already identified a range of CIPs for 2016/17.  These CIPs were all supported by templates and a series of supporting documents but there was a need to review this documentation to form a view of deliverability for each scheme.  This work had been awarded to a firm of health consultants and would be completed by mid-May. The process involved gathering from the Programme Management Office and directorates all the papers relating to the new 2016/17 schemes, reviewing these papers for completeness, testing factors such as timelines, profile of savings, and risks,  and RAG rating each plan along with recommendations for adjustments for CIP values as appropriate. 

He commented that it was unlikely that the remaining gap in 2016/17 would be closed through transformational CIPs which by their very nature took time to be implemented.  As a result further CIP was required and this would be achieved by reviewing previous work done by Deloitte and information from the NHS Benchmarking Network for potential opportunities; meeting with each directorate to test whether any already identified CIPs could be brought forward or extended in ambition; holding a mini-workshop with each division to review each cost centre in turn to ascertain if all expenditure budgets had been reviewed for CIP either in recent years or as part of the 2016/17 CIP round; challenging corporate services to make a ‘stretch efficiency’ of 10% for this year; quantifying potential additional savings.
He explained that the longer term work was to identify the 3 year trajectory for the CIP, taking into account overall service design.  He added that it was necessary to design the planning unit up front so it would be clear how services would be used and targets set accordingly.  In addition, more specificity around actual deliverables was required, including the actual outputs they would generate.
The COO outlined the structure of the health consultancy explaining that it consisted of a very experienced former NHS accountant and a network of 150 freelancers used for different projects. The staff chosen for this project had already worked in Oxfordshire and therefore knew the context.

The Trust Chair asked for clarification of the Trust’s performance against the NHS benchmarking network.
The COO explained that AMH and CAMHS were in the top quartile in almost all areas.  He said that whilst this did not mean that there was no scope for improvement, the Trust should be proud of this and remind commissioners that they get exceptionally good value for money at OH.  However, in other community services, Older Adults (including mental health) and children’s physical health services, the results were more average and, in some services, below average. This reflected a legacy of not having made the transformational changes that other counties had made.  Services such as district nursing, school nursing, health visitors, and paediatrics showed room for improvement.  The debate was whether commissioners would allow this and, if so, whether these would be identified as CIPs, or part of the system. 

JA noted that the aim to achieve 10% efficiency in corporate services was valid but could not be expected to be achieved year on year.  The COO agreed that this was a judgement to be made by the Board. He said that there were pockets of opportunity where some significant savings could be made. 

LW noted that technology usually helped to automate back office services and that would continue to be the case year on year.  

The DoF noted that corporate teams welcomed the challenge to become more efficient, but it was important not to overburden front line services by over streamlining the corporate section and impacting the interface between the two. He said that it was important to focus on delivery and transformation and to meet the targets that had been set out to be achieved. 
The COO explained that the health consultancy were only engaged to do the scoping and planning work,  not the transformation, and that accountability sat within his operational teams. It was for them to demonstrate how they would be held to account for the KPIs.

The Committee noted the report.
	

	6.
a

b

c


	Cash Flow Report
The DoF presented FIC19/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and which showed actual results as at 31 March 2016 together with a forecast to 31 March 2017. 
The cash flow position at 31 March 2016 was £14.4m which was £0.3 m above plan, primarily due to an operating surplus, cash proceeds on the Manor/Tindal land sales and increase in deferred income. 
The forecast to 31 March 2017 was £10.1 m based on assumptions around operating surplus, capital expenditure and the second instalment of the proceeds on the Manor/Tindal land sale. 

The Trust Chair raised the concept of costs vs relative efficiency, suggesting it might be useful to bring this together with a profitability analysis to see whether there were areas which were either loss making, or generated little profit, but which had been identified as having potential for costs improvement. 
The DoF explained that the finance team was currently involved in an exercise clarifying profitability by commissioner and contract, as opposed to service line.  This enabled groups of services therein to be checked and the information as to whether an activity was running at breakeven, or whether its costs were higher, to be ascertained.  
The DoF agreed that reference costs and benchmarking could be used to assist with this and would provide useful input for the next strategic plan and for managing discussions with, inter alia, Monitor.

The Trust Chair asked that the results of the analysis be brought to a Board Seminar or this Committee.  LW asked for a proposal to come back from the DoF.  
The Committee noted the report.

	MME



	7.
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f

	Electronic Health Record implementation progress update/ICT Steering Group update
The DoF presented FIC 20/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and explained that there had been a Carenotes programme meeting in the previous week and that an upgrade release was still being worked on. Whilst this would apparently solve 38 of the top 100 problems, it was still necessary to stabilise the platform. 
Wayne Heal joined meeting. 

The DoF added that since the upgrade would not solve all the problems, communication to staff needed to reflect this. He noted that there was a list of priority issues which needed dates to be allocated to them so that a commitment from Advanced Health & Care (AHC) could be obtained for resolving them. AHC had agreed to complete targeted updates every 2 months, and this could provide a useful progress timeline to share with staff.
One issue was the rationalisation of forms, and drop down lists, for staff use. In design, too many people were allowed to input their ideal requirements, which should have been co-ordinated centrally. The Medical Director was now leading on rationalising this and making the system smarter. 
The DoF explained that he had also confirmed with the private equity company which had acquired AHC that they were integrating and investing in them, which suggested that they wanted AHC to be a viable business. The DoF also confirmed that he had asked to see their resource plan for future upgrades.
The Trust Chair said that it was important to try to meet with the private equity company and AHC.  The Trust was keen to work with them to develop a good system.  

LW noted the positive report overall. He queried whether there were any clinical risks arising from Carenotes and the DoF confirmed that all risks had been assessed and mitigating actions and checks were in place. This had been confirmed by the Medical Director. 

The Committee noted the report. 
	

	8.
a
b

c

d

e

f
g

	South Buckinghamshire Rationalisation update
The DoF presented FIC 21/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda. WH explained that Phase 1 had been completed and the adult day hospital had transferred to the Valley Centre.  The Children’s Service had vacated Orchard House and was now in Harlow House.  He said that this left more scope to use that building more broadly for children’s services and it could be made into a children’s hub if the decision to go for other services in county was made. He said that a small saving had been made from relinquishing Orchard House – but that vacating had been mandatory as the building was being demolished.
WH explained that Speech and Language Therapy (SaLT) could relocate to Harlow House in the future but at the moment they were in Oakridge Health Centre and that service was likely to be tendered this year to form part of the integrated service. If the Trust went ahead with that proposal, then different estate decisions would be needed as no other buildings in that area were owned by the Trust. 
WH explained that Phase 2 was connected to relocating a large bulk of adult services from Haleacare, including psychotherapy and memory clinics to High Wycombe. Part of the project to relocate 75% of the service by autumn was on track but because services stated that they needed a satellite facility in Amersham, Estates were still trying to source a suitable building in Amersham. The original building that was being pursued, had been confirmed unsuitable following due diligence. 
WH said that currently the recommendation was to remain in Haleacre for the interim but this was not a long term solution as the landlord wanted to sell the property and the end date for occupation of that facility was this financial year, potentially as early as September.  
LW questioned whether the facility had to be in Amersham. WH said that the services could be asked to review the requirement again, but they had already discounted some areas like Chesham and Chalfont St. Peter due to issues around access for patients, especially elderly ones, as well as the poor transport network.  
JA highlighted that at a previous meeting of the committee, concern had been expressed over the lack of contingency planning against the likely eventuality that alternative accommodation would not be found.  He reiterated his concern that there still appeared to be no contingency plan.

WH explained that the Estates team was working with Buckinghamshire Healthcare and met every 2 weeks to look at the estate.  He said that it was possible to make a claim that the building could not be sold without the Trust having alternative accommodation because of the damage to the wider healthcare economy, however the Trust’s position was weak as the building was leased and this was due to expire soon. 

The DoF said that the situation still needed further consideration and agreed to bring a contingency plan to the July meeting along with a service impact assessment from DH.
The DoF explained that he had challenged the original capital estimate of £900,000 down to £500,000-£600,000 on the basis that a different approach to requirements between Adults and OP directorates could be taken.  
The COO explained that the recent meeting of the Executive Team had discussed the need to take more of a Trust wide view of Buckinghamshire, rather than a directorate view, which might lead to different conclusions.  

The DoF said that this might also help to provide greater contingency planning, as JA requested, as well as reduce capital costs.

The Committee noted the report.  

	MME/DH



	9.
a


	Former Manor and Tindal sites – disposal and s.106 update
WH gave an oral update on the disposal of the Manor and Tindal sites and explained that he had spoken directly with the developer. He said that very little had happened with the Tindal site, and that there was a 6 month period to secure planning consent on the Manor site.  WH confirmed that he was following this up to ensure that a planning application was submitted, as planning consent would enhance the land value.  He added that the Trust’s charge on the Tindal gatehouses would be released when the deferred consideration was paid.  He confirmed that if the actual revenue from the land exceeded the expected revenue, then the Trust would stand to gain from this. This was being monitored by the Trust solicitors.
The Committee noted the update.

	

	10.
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	Estates Strategy update
The DoF gave an oral update and explained that a firm of consultants had been appointed to develop a Warneford site master plan for the Trust, and Oxford University, and the project working group, chaired by the Stuart Bell, was due to meet for the first time in the next week. Estates had been provided with the information needed at this point and the next stage would be to identify the clinical strategy for the site which would be developed via workshops and interviews with key personnel.  The master plan would then zone the site and identify how to stage developments in the future.  
The DoF said it was important to remember that developing the existing Warneford estate was the best case scenario, as selling it would not generate sufficient money to build a new hospital. He said that a joint venture with the university would enable the Trust to continue to use the Warneford. 

The COO noted that there were potentially other options to explore such as Marlborough House in Milton Keynes. He said that if forensic services were moved into one place, and acute services were also moved, Littlemore could be rationalised.  However, it would all need to be modelled and acceptability tested.   

WH explained that planning scope for Littlemore had been analysed and since there was a requirement for all development to serve the Trust – there was little opportunity. He also highlighted that area did not attract the same land value as Headington.  However, it would be possible to develop on it, and bring other services onto it which would enable the Trust to relinquish other facilities.  
The DoF highlighted the need to link with the Transformation Plans which were being developed.  He said that the sooner “localities” were defined and agreed, the sooner the Estates Strategy could be developed towards that. He noted the forthcoming changes in Specialised Commissioning and the wider STP footprint for the South of England.  He added that in order to have an estates strategy, a service strategy was also needed, and that whilst estates could trigger ideas in services, the biggest drivers were services.  

DH commented that Stuart Bell’s vision of the co-location of unique world class academic work and world class mental health service delivery was compelling. He indicated that it might not however be necessary to have everything co-located but some aspects could collaborate on the Warneford site, whilst the rest could move elsewhere.
LW questioned the status with regard to community hospitals’ consultation and DH explained that the consultation would be split into 3 parts: north, city and south and would commence in October with a view to concluding no later than the end of March.  The preferred option in the south appeared to be a new super hub with 50-60+ beds.  However, in the city it was unclear as to whether it was better to put beds in the JR or keep them elsewhere. In the north, the consultation would likely focus on the future of the Horton and the consolidation of all NHS activities.  
LW requested that an Estates update be prepared for a future Board Seminar, to include an explanation of all site locations and usage.
The Committee noted the update.

	HS/

MMc

	11.
a


	Capital Programme quarterly progress report
The DoF presented FIC 22/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and explained that the red rating with Phoenix ward pipework related to constantly changing requirements, but that this was being looked at by the COO in order to crystallise needs and move forward.

He said that overall the capital programme was more stable than previously, a lot of good work had been done during the year and that, whilst there had been some slippage, this was not because things had stopped, but rather that there was only a certain speed at which some of the works in some wards could progress.  
The Committee noted the report. 

	

	12.

a
	Capital Programme Financial update
The DoF presented FIC 23/2016, which had previously been circulated with the agenda, and outlined the key features, which included large projects such as the Manchester Tools ligature works, which was a priority of the CQC, as well as the IT project on medical equipment. He said that the call on funds for this year which were still being validated was quite high – and included the move for the Oxford Pharmacy Store. He agreed to provide details to the Board in the future.
The Committee noted the report.

	MME



	13.

a

b
	Capital Programme sub-committee minutes - 06 October 2015; 01 December 2015; 12 January 2016; 11 March 2016; and 05 April 2016  
The DoF presented the minutes of the subcommittees (FIC 24a-e/2016) which had previously been circulated with the agenda.  
The Chair noted that the October minutes stated that NHS England was not going to give £400,000 to support Marlborough House in Milton Keynes. The DoF explained this was as a result of specialised commissioning. 
The Chair also noted the reference to the Oxford Pharmacy Store in the April minutes and that it appeared that costs had gone up from the business case initially put forward.  The DoF agreed that this was in fact the case and explained that WH had met with Richard Roach in the previous week to discuss the discrepancy. He said that the estimates provided by Richard Roach had probably been overoptimistic. One site was available but it needed to work from an investment perspective and be especially focused on the environment and temperature control required for drug storage. He said that if costs escalated further then this would need to be returned to the committee, including out of session, if necessary for speed.

The Committee noted the minutes of the sub-committee.

	

	14.
a
	Any Other Business 
None. 
	

	The meeting was closed at:  11.30am
	

	Date of next meeting:  

· Tuesday, 12 July 2016: 09:00-11:30 
	


BOD 90/2016


(Agenda item: 18(i))
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